

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3716 | JULY 7, 2022 GROVER M. HERMANN CENTER FOR THE FEDERAL BUDGET

What Is Happening in This Unprecedented U.S. Labor Market? July 2022 Update

Rachel Greszler

KEY TAKEAWAYS

The U.S. faces massive worker shortages, particularly among young workers, caused by bad government policies—not the coronavirus pandemic.

If left unchecked, the U.S. worker shortage will lead to even higher inflation, reduced incomes, higher taxes, and a smaller economy that will hurt all Americans.

Policymakers need to expand education alternatives, encourage flexible work, end welfare without work, and confront outof-control federal spending. nprecedented labor shortages continue to weigh down the U.S. economy, resulting in higher food prices, cancelled flights, delayed deliveries, reduced public safety, and overcrowded emergency rooms. This *Backgrounder* examines the current U.S. labor market by diving deeper into the employment trends among different groups of workers with data through May 2022.¹ In contrast to the first two *Backgrounders* in this employment-trends series, this update includes additional analysis of age-based differences and an updated methodology that is better suited for analyzing changing populations over time.²

Total Employment Gap

With 158.4 million employed workers, employment today is 2.9 million (1.8 percent below the

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3716

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Pandemic Employment Gap

DIFFERENCE BETWEEN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT LEVELS AND COUNTERFACTUAL EMPLOYMENT TREND* SINCE FEBRUARY 2020



* Counterfactual trend shows what employment would have been had the employment-to-population ratios for each specified group of workers remained steady at their February 2020 levels.

SOURCE: Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Current Population Survey," https://www.bls.gov/data/home.htm (accessed June 27, 2022).

BG3716 🖀 heritage.org

pre-pandemic rate). This "employment gap" compares employment since the pandemic to what it would have been had the employment-to-population ratio remained the same as it was in February 2020, with the goal of providing a metric to where employment might have been without the pandemic and absent other economic changes.³ In net terms, not accounting for population growth, employment today is 440,000 (0.3 percent) below its pre-pandemic February 2020 level.

The Labor Shortage

The labor market in the first half of 2022 has arguably never been stronger for workers. The current 11.3 million job openings (May 2022) are 50 percent above the pre-pandemic record high and translate into 1.9 available jobs for every individual who is looking for one.⁴ The employment gap is simultaneously a supply-and-demand problem. The labor supply is down by about 2.9 million since the start of the pandemic, and on top

IN MILLIONS 12 10 8 6 3.9 3.6 2 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 2018 2019 2021 2022 2020 SOURCE: Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Job Openings and Labor Turnover Survey," https://www.bls.gov/jlt/ (accessed June 27, 2022). BG3716 Theritage.org

Record-High Job Openings

of that, economists find that a significant decline in the desired hours of work has roughly doubled the magnitude of the labor force decline.⁵ Economic studies show that 18 months' worth of widely available \$600 weekly unemployment insurance bonuses reduced the labor supply,⁶ and it appears that expansions of programs that provide welfare benefits without work requirements, such as Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) benefits and Obamacare subsidies, continue to reduce employment.

As the supply of workers fell, the demand for the goods and services they produce and offer surged as federal spending in 2020 and 2021 was 45 percent higher than in 2019. About half of that increased spending came from money printed by the Federal Reserve. Since early 2020, Federal Reserve assets more than doubled—by nearly \$5 trillion—and those new dollars injected into the economy caused a 35 percent increase in the overall money supply since early 2020.⁷ This surge in demand and reduction in supply created unprecedented labor shortages for employers. Employers are also struggling amid workers quitting their jobs at record-high rates. Over the past year, 51 million workers—more than one in three—quit their jobs. In 2019, about 42 million workers had quit. That has required employers to replace nearly 9 million more workers over the past year than in the year prior to the pandemic. Replacing workers is costly. The Society for Human

Record-High Quits Rates

At current rates, employers will have to replace one of three workers per year.

PERCENTAGE OF WORKERS WHO QUIT THEIR JOBS EACH MONTH



Resource Management reports that it costs employers between six and nine months of a worker's salary to replace him.⁸ Part of the 75-year record-low productivity level in the first quarter of 2022—a decline of 7.3 percent—was likely due to having to replace and retrain high numbers of workers.

According to the National Federation of Independent Business (NFIB), 67 percent of business owners were trying to hire workers in May 2022, and 92 percent of those seeking to hire reported few or no qualified applicants.⁹ This left a record-high 51 percent of businesses reporting job openings that they were unable to fill.¹⁰

The labor shortage has caused employers to raise compensation, with 49 percent of businesses reporting that they increased compensation in May, and another 25 percent saying that they plan to raise compensation over the next three months (between June and August).¹¹ Compared to earlier reports, it appears that more businesses have increased compensation than previously planned to, but a smaller percentage of companies are planning *future* compensation increases. This could be due to a slowing economy. The Atlanta Federal Reserve's GDPNow metric estimates that real GDP declined 1.9 percent in the second quarter of 2022.¹²

Businesses Struggle Amidst Labor Shortages, Rising Costs



* Historical average includes 35 years of data from 1986 through 2021.

SOURCES: National Federation of Independent Business, "Small Business Economic Trends Survey," https://www.nfib.com/surveys/small-businesseconomic-trends/ (accessed June 28, 2022), and National Federation of Independent Business, "Small Business Jobs Report," https://www.nfib.com/ foundations/research-center/monthly-reports/jobs-report/ (accessed June 28, 2022).

BG3716 Theritage.org

Although hourly pay increased by an above-average 5.2 percent over the past year (May 2021 to May 2022), real average earnings (taking into account the effect of inflation) were down by 3.0 percent.¹³ That means that a full-time median worker earned \$3,200 more, and yet, was able to buy \$1,800 less, as inflation acted as a \$5,000 tax.

When employers have to pay workers more to do the same thing, they have to increase prices. As the NFIB's May report states, "These rising labor costs will be passed on to consumers through higher selling prices which are being raised at a record pace."¹⁴ A record-high 72 percent of business owners reported in May 2022 that they raised prices over the past three months.

The Demographics of the Employment Gaps

Throughout the pandemic, different groups of workers have been affected differently. For example, at the beginning of the pandemic, lower-wage workers and women who were caregivers were more likely to have

TABLE 1

Employment Gap by Age

DIFFERENCE BETWEEN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT LEVELS AND COUNTERFACTUAL EMPLOYMENT TREND* SINCE FEBRUARY 2020

Group	Employment Gap	Percent
All Workers	-2,918,801	-1.8%
Ages 16-19	30,999	0.6%
Ages 20-24	-512,053	-3.6%
Ages 25-54	-551,439	-0.5%
Ages 55+	-1,443,973	-3.7%
Ages 55-64**	_	0.2%
Ages 65+**	_	-7.2%

* Counterfactual trend shows what employment would have been had the employment-to-population ratios for each specified group of workers remained steady at their February 2020 levels.

** Data for ages 55–64 and ages 65+ are only available on a non–seasonally adjusted basis. While this includes seasonal fluctuations, the employment gap for workers ages 65+ remains consistently higher over time than the gap for workers ages 55–64.

SOURCE: Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Current Population Survey," https://www.bls.gov/data/home.htm (accessed June 27, 2022).

BG3716 Theritage.org

lost jobs or dropped out of the labor force, and older workers faced greater health concerns from COVID-19 that affected their employment. Those realities have shifted over time and the demographics of today's workers have experienced significant shifts from the start of the pandemic, as well as from before the pandemic.

This analysis calculates an "employment gap," which represents the difference between current employment levels for each specified group of individuals (based on the most recent May 2022 data) and what those levels would have been if, absent the pandemic, employment-to-population ratios had remained constant at their February 2020 levels.

Current Employment Gaps Largely an Age-Based Phenomenon

Despite widespread availability of jobs across industries and age groups, and employers' increasing willingness to train workers, the current employment statistics reveal that today's labor shortages are heavily concentrated

Pandemic Employment Gap by Age



DIFFERENCE BETWEEN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT AND COUNTERFACTUAL TREND* SINCE FEBRUARY 2020

among young workers and older workers. Table 1 provides a breakdown of employment gaps for workers across different age groups.¹⁵

Young workers between the ages of 20 and 24 have a troubling 3.6 percent employment gap, compared to a 0.5 percent gap among workers ages 25 to 54. Teenagers ages 16 to 19 have experienced a full recovery, and their employment is currently 0.6 percent above where it would have been if their employment-to-population ratio were the same as it was in February 2020.

Young Workers' Employment Declines. One explanation for the 3.6 percent decline in employment among workers ages 20 to 24 could be that more of them are enrolling in higher education, but according to the National Student Clearinghouse Research Center, undergraduate enrollment is down by 9.4 percent from pre-pandemic levels, with the largest decline in community college enrollment.¹⁶ The decline in employment and education among workers ages 20 to 24 is particularly troubling considering that these are prime years for launching into the working world, gaining education and experience that can propel careers, and establishing effective work and lifestyle habits and routines.

In addition to ending welfare-without-work programs that can incentivize idleness and dependence over productivity and personal autonomy, policymakers should also look for ways to make it easier for younger individuals to gain education and experience for a successful career without the excessively high costs of a college degree.

In part, that includes phasing out federal subsidies that distort the higher education market by driving up costs at accredited colleges and universities and tilting the scales away from low-cost or no-cost alternatives that often provide more effective and tailored education. For example, employers are already addressing gaps by investing in practical workforce education. When Mazda Toyota Manufacturing established a new plant in Alabama, it taught thousands of new workers about advanced automotive manufacturing techniques to directly meet its workforce needs.¹⁷ Bank of America now has a career development Pathways program,¹⁸ Walmart launched an education and training Live Better U (LBU) program,¹⁹ and Google, Amazon,²⁰ and IBM²¹ have created their own certificate and training programs based on high-demand skills.²² But federal subsidies for higher education and the Biden Administration's plans to forgive up to \$10,000 worth of student loan debt per borrower signal that a four-year degree is the best, and dissuade individuals from equal or even better forms of education.²³

Apprenticeships have also proven to be a successful alternative to gaining the knowledge and experience necessary for a rewarding career. For roughly 80 years, the government's Registered Apprenticeship Program (RAP)-which requires conforming to government standards and includes federal funding, tax credits, and other federal resources-has dominated apprenticeship programs in the U.S. While this model has been successful in some occupations, organizations across the political spectrum have noted that the RAP's overly burdensome requirements has caused it to remain restricted to legacy and historically male-dominated and manual-labor-dominated trades. For example, Isabel Soto of the American Action Forum notes in a 2021 report that while the health care sector accounts for six in 10 of the most rapidly growing occupations, health care apprenticeships only make up 2.5 percent of RAPs.²⁴ Annelies Goger and Chenoah Sinclair of the Brookings Institution argued in a 2021 report that "[a] robust apprenticeship system has the potential to increase earnings and reduce occupational segregation in the labor market."25

The Trump Administration expanded apprenticeship programs to align them more closely with industry needs through a new Industry-Recognized Apprenticeship Program (IRAP), which quickly led to the creation

Pandemic Employment Gap by Age: Older Workers

DIFFERENCE BETWEEN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT AND COUNTERFACTUAL TREND* SINCE FEBRUARY 2020



* Counterfactual trend shows what employment would have been had the employment-to-population ratios for each specified group of workers remained steady at their February 2020 levels.

** Data for ages 55–64 and 65+ are only available on a non–seasonally adjusted basis. While this includes seasonal fluctuations, the employment gap for workers ages 65+ remains consistently higher over time than the gap for workers ages 55–64.

SOURCE: Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Current Population Survey," https://www.bls.gov/data/home.htm (accessed June 27, 2022).

BG3716 Theritage.org

of more than 130 IRAPs (along with 27 Standards Recognition Entities to recognize and oversee them). Most of these IRAPs were focused on nursing, which faces tremendous worker shortages.²⁶ Yet, the Biden Administration rescinded the Trump Administration's executive order that expanded apprenticeship programs and directed the Department of Labor to reverse "industry recognized apprenticeship programs (IRAPs) which threaten to undermine registered apprenticeship programs."²⁷ Policymakers should revive apprenticeship expansions by passing the Training America's Workforce Act, which would direct the Department of Labor to bring back the IRAP.²⁸

The strong labor market and opportunistic environment for employer-led and industry-led education alternatives makes this the ideal time to pursue more effective—and lower-cost or no-cost—alternatives to traditional college. **Older Workers' Employment Declines.** At the other end of the age spectrum, older workers are also experiencing significant employment gaps. The topline, seasonally adjusted data shows a 3.7 percent employment gap for workers ages 55 and older. However, a further breakdown of age groups indicates that the employment gap is almost entirely among workers ages 65 and older. Currently, there is no employment gap among workers ages 55 to 64 as their employment-to-population ratio is now slightly above what it was in February 2020,²⁹ but workers ages 65 and older have a 7.2 percent employment gap. (Data for age breakdowns are only available on a non–seasonally adjusted basis, but they reveal consistent patterns of employment declines concentrated in workers over age 65.)

To help to encourage greater employment among older workers, policymakers should keep doors open for flexible and autonomous independent work (such as contracting, freelancing, and gig work) that can be particularly appealing to older workers who want to step back from full-time traditional employment but would still like to work. Legislation like the Protecting the Right to Organize Act (PRO Act)³⁰ would hurt such opportunities by making it far more difficult for people to work independently, whereas the Employee Rights Act (ERA) would provide clarity and protections for individuals who want to be their own bosses.³¹

Moreover, policymakers should consider eliminating Social Security's retirement earnings test. This test, which takes away \$1 in Social Security benefits for every \$2 of earnings that an individual makes above \$19,560 per year, is perceived as a 50 percent tax on work and thus causes older workers³² to work less than they otherwise would. Once individuals who were subject to the test reach their normal retirement age, their benefits are adjusted to effectively reimburse them for the benefits that had been withheld by the test—but most people do not realize this, and so they respond to the test by working and earning less. Eliminating the retirement earnings test would increase work, increase older workers' incomes, increase federal income and Social Security tax revenues, and almost certainly increase economic growth.

Current Labor Shortages Are Not Caused by Childcare Struggles

Early in the pandemic, school and childcare closures significantly disrupted parents'—predominantly mothers'—ability to work. Moreover, pandemic-related concerns and restrictions in nursing homes and hospitals meant that more workers, predominantly women, were having to spend

TABLE 2

Employment Gap by Gender, Presence of Children, and Age of Children

DIFFERENCE BETWEEN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT LEVELS AND COUNTERFACTUAL EMPLOYMENT TREND* SINCE FEBRUARY 2020

Group	Employment Gap	Percent
All workers	-2,918,801	-1.8%
Men	-1,631,572	-1.9%
Women	-1,389,337	-1.8%
Workers with children	129,320	0.3%
Workers without children	-1,831,680	-1.7%
Men with children under 18	206,001	0.8%
Women with children under 18	-76,680	-0.3%
Men without children under 18	-551,686	-1.0%
Women without children under 18	-1,279,994	-2.5%
Men with children 6 to 17, none younger	78,436	0.5%
Women with children 6 to 17, none younger	-213,958	-1.5%
Men with children under 6	127,161	1.1%
Women with children under 6	101,768	1.0%
Workers with children 6 to 17	-135,522	-0.5%
Workers with children under 6	228,929	1.1%

* Counterfactual trend shows what employment would have been had the employment-to-population ratios for each specified group of workers remained steady at their February 2020 levels.

SOURCES: Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Current Population Survey," https://www.bls.gov/data/home.htm (accessed June 27, 2022), and unpublished tabulations from the Bureau of Labor Statistics Current Population Survey. Data should be interpreted with caution as they are based on small sample sizes.

BG3716 🖀 heritage.org

time caring for older family members. Yet, the data reveal that while these were significant concerns and struggles, they did not disproportionately affect women's and parents' employment (additional discussion on the reasons below under "Parents vs. Non-Parents").

Table 2 provides a breakdown of the employment gaps for various groups of workers based on gender and presence and age of children, as measured by the percentage difference between current employment (May 2022) and where it would have been if, absent the pandemic, employment-to-population ratios had remained constant.³³

Pandemic Employment Gap by Gender

DIFFERENCE BETWEEN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT AND COUNTERFACTUAL TREND* SINCE FEBRUARY 2020



* Counterfactual trend shows what employment would have been had the employment-to-population ratios for each specified group of workers remained steady at their February 2020 levels.

SOURCE: Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Current Population Survey," https://www.bls.gov/data/home.htm (accessed June 27, 2022).

BG3716 🖀 heritage.org

These data show that workers without children have the largest employment gaps. While the datasets are not identical, the age-based data displayed above suggest that the gaps among workers without children are almost certainly concentrated in young individuals ages 20 to 24 and older workers ages 65 and older.

Men vs. Women. Women's employment gaps have often exceeded men's throughout the pandemic, with a narrowing of those gaps in the spring of 2021, a widening in the summer and fall of 2021 and a recent narrowing throughout most of 2022. As of May 2022, women's 1.8 percent employment gap is roughly on par with men's 1.9 percent gap.

Parents vs. Non-Parents. Despite the narrative that parents' employment was disproportionately harmed by school and childcare closures, the data do not reveal that to have been the case, as parents have consistently experienced smaller employment gaps than those without children. Currently, workers without children have a 1.7 percent employment gap while employment among workers with children has fully recovered and was 0.3

0% With Children Under Age 18 -3% Without Children -6% Without Children -9% Under Age 18 -12% Image: Constraint of the second seco

DIFFERENCE BETWEEN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT AND COUNTERFACTUAL TREND* SINCE FEBRUARY 2020

Pandemic Employment Gap by Presence of Children

* Counterfactual trend shows what employment would have been had the employment-to-population ratios for each specified group of workers remained steady at their February 2020 levels.

SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations from the Bureau of Labor Statistics Current Population Survey. Data should be interpreted with caution as they are based on small sample sizes.

BG3716 Theritage.org

percent *higher* in May 2022 than it would have been had parents' February 2020 employment-to-population ratio remained constant.

Multiple economic studies have shed light on this phenomenon. A study by Jason Furman (former Chair of President Obama's Council of Economic Advisers), Melissa Kearney, and Wilson Powell III found that "despite the widespread challenges that parents across the country have faced from ongoing school and daycare closures, excess employment declines among parents of young children are not a driver of continuing low employment levels."³⁴ While childcare and school closures certainly created struggles, it appears that parents—especially mothers, muscled through those struggles. Claudia Goldin reported in a study that "the real story" is that "employed women…were stressed because they were in the labor force, not because they left."³⁵

A breakdown of parents' employment based on the age of the youngest child in their household suggests that childcare struggles may have had even less of a negative impact on parents' employment than school closures.

Pandemic Employment Gap Among Parents by Age of Youngest Child

DIFFERENCE BETWEEN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT AND COUNTERFACTUAL TREND* SINCE FEBRUARY 2020



* Counterfactual trend shows what employment would have been had the employment-to-population ratios for each specified group of workers remained steady at their February 2020 levels. **SOURCE:** Unpublished tabulations from the Bureau of Labor Statistics Current Population Survey. Data should be

interpreted with caution as they are based on small sample sizes.

BG3716 🖀 heritage.org

The employment gaps of parents whose youngest child is under six and of those whose youngest child is between ages six and 17 have been relatively similar, with parents of children under six experiencing a slightly lower employment gap, on average, throughout the pandemic. This may have been because childcare centers were less likely to close and more likely to reopen sooner than public schools where opposition from teachers' unions resulted in longer and more widespread closures.

Differences in employment gap have existed between mothers and fathers, with mothers consistently experiencing larger employment gaps than fathers. As the breakdown by gender and age of youngest child in Chart 10 shows, as of May 2022, both men and women with children under age six have experienced full recoveries with an employment level 1.1 percent higher for women with children under age six than it would have been at their February 2020 employment-to-population ratio, and 1.0 percent higher for men with children under age six. Men with children ages six to

BG3716 Theritage.org

CHART 10

Pandemic Employment Gap by Gender and Age of Children

 Men with Children Under 6 Women with Children Under 6 ••• Men with Children Ages 6 to 17, None Younger --- Women with Children Ages 6 to 17, None Younger 5% 0% -5% -10% -15% -20% FMAMJJASONDJFMAMJJASONDJFMAM FMAMJJASONDJFMAMJJASONDJFMAM 2020 2021 2022 2020 2021 2022 * Counterfactual trend shows what employment would have been had the employment-to-population ratios for each specified group of workers remained steady at their February 2020 levels. SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations from the Bureau of Labor Statistics Current Population Survey.

DIFFERENCE BETWEEN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT AND COUNTERFACTUAL TREND* SINCE FEBRUARY 2020

17 have also fully recovered as of May 2022, with a 0.5 percent increase in employment while women with children ages six to 17 are the only group

to not have fully recovered, with a 1.5 percent employment gap.

Parents' consistently smaller employment gaps likely were affected, especially initially, by their tendency to have more seniority than younger, childless workers, and the fact that parents are less likely to work in lower-wage jobs, which experienced larger employment losses than higher-paying jobs at the start of the pandemic. Parents' quicker recoveries likely have to do with the need to provide for their children creating a stronger desire for work that made them less likely to quit jobs and more likely to accept new jobs even when pandemic welfare programs may have provided significant income without work.

COVID-19 Impact

Data should be interpreted with caution as they are based on small sample sizes.

Health concerns about COVID-19 have certainly held some people back from employment, especially before the vaccines became widely available.



People Not Looking for Work Because of Coronavirus Pandemic

SOURCE: Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Supplemental Data Measuring the Effects of the Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic on the Labor Market," Table 10, https://www.bls.gov/cps/effects-of-the-coronavirus-covid-19-pandemic.htm (accessed November 20, 2021).

BG3716 Theritage.org

However, the data show that COVID-19 is not a significant factor in current labor shortages.

In May 2020, the Bureau of Labor Statistics began collecting data related to the COVID-19 pandemic, including asking people who are not in the labor force if the reason they had not looked for work in the past four weeks was the coronavirus pandemic. This includes people who are scared of catching the virus, as well as other pandemic-related reasons, such as a business or childcare closing, or a change in personal or financial circumstances related to COVID-19.

In May 2020, 9.7 million people—5 percent of all people not in the labor force—said that they had not looked for work in the previous four weeks because of the coronavirus pandemic. That number has declined significantly, and as of May 2022, only 455,000 people—one of every 200 people not in the labor force—say that they are not looking for work because of the pandemic.

Vaccine Mandates. Various states, private businesses, and medical facilities began implementing COVID-19 vaccine mandates, or vaccine-and-testing mandates, in the late summer and fall of 2021. The Federal Reserve's October 2021 "Beige Book" noted that vaccine mandates were contributing to high turnover and production slowdowns, and that impending "federal vaccine mandates were expected to exacerbate labor problems."³⁶ An October 2021 "Vaccine Monitor" survey from the Kaiser Family Foundation reported that 5 percent of adults said they would leave their job if their employer required them to get a vaccine or get tested weekly, and that figure jumped to 9 percent if weekly testing was not an option.³⁷

While some vaccine mandates have ended, the federal government's Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services' (CMS's) COVID-19 vaccine mandate still applies to roughly 14 million health care workers—which is almost certainly contributing to their outsized shortage. Employment growth in health care since vaccine mandates began around September 2021 has been less than half the rate of total employment growth. Had the health care sector experienced the same employment growth as the rest of the economy over the past eight months, there would be 263,000 more health care workers today.³⁸

Policies to Promote Stronger Employment, Better-Educated Workers

Labor shortages remain near record highs. While measures necessary to alleviate high inflation caused by excessive federal spending will likely lead to an economic slowdown or recession that will reduce demand and unfilled job openings, the need for and benefits of a well-functioning labor market are unchanging across time and economic conditions. Economic headwinds and the worsening U.S. fiscal outlook make the need for better education, labor, and tax policies especially urgent.³⁹

The demographics of current labor market gaps should be very telling for policymakers. The fact that employment gaps are concentrated in young workers and those over age 65 indicates that more education and income opportunities are the solutions. And the fact that parents' employment has fully recovered indicates that a costly new federal childcare entitlement—particularly one that would drive up costs, limit supply, and disproportionately benefit high-income and already working families would do little to increase employment and would add to inflation and federal budget woes.

When it comes to maximizing employment, policymakers need to abandon attempts to expand the government's influence over people's lives and instead look to how to expand individuals' education and income opportunities by removing government-imposed barriers to work. Federal and state policymakers should:

- Expand apprenticeship programs by ending the government monopoly. A 2017 study by Harvard Business School and Burning Glass Technologies estimated that the number of occupations commonly filled through apprenticeships could nearly triple (from 27 to 74), that the number of job openings filled through apprenticeships could expand eight-fold (to 3.2 million), and that the occupations ripe for apprenticeship expansion could offer 20 percent higher wages than traditional apprenticeship occupations.⁴⁰ Policymakers should pass the Training America's Workforce Act, which would direct the U.S. Department of Labor to revive IRAPs so that Labor-approved entities, such as trade associations and educational institutions, could recognize and oversee apprenticeship programs.⁴¹
- Replace failed federal job-training programs with more effec-• tive private and state or local programs. The federal government spends billions of dollars each year on job-training programs that fail to provide workers with education and experience that helps them to find and retain jobs. The Workforce Investment Act is supposed to provide training for in-demand services, but a gold-standard study found that only 32 percent of participants found occupations in their area of training and the majority-57 percent-did not believe that their training helped them to find employment.⁴² Moreover, an evaluation of the federal government's primary youth job-training program found that a federal taxpayer investment of \$25,000 per Job Corps participant resulted in participants being less likely to earn a high school diploma, no more likely to attend or complete college, and earning only \$22 more per week.43 Instead of wasting taxpayer dollars and workers' time on failed federal job-training programs, policymakers should allow workers to benefit from more effective employer-provided programs.44
- Phase out federal subsidies for higher education to unleash more effective, lower-cost alternatives. Federal subsidies for higher education inflate total costs, drive up tuition, suppress more effective education alternatives, and have failed to expand lower-income Americans' share of college graduates. The U.S. Department of

Education should stop adding gasoline to the fire and allow private financial institutions to pick up any gap in new loans and financial aid.

- **Prohibit blanket student-loan "forgiveness."** Congress should immediately prohibit the Biden Administration's pending proposal for blanket student-loan forgiveness, which would be inflationary, morally hazardous, regressive, and tip the scales away from more effective education alternatives.
- **Prevent tax increases.** When employees and employers can keep more of what they earn, they will work more and put those higher incomes toward productive activities.⁴⁵
- **Enable greater natural wage increases.** Policymakers should eliminate double taxes on investments that boost productivity and wages.⁴⁶
- **Protect independent work.** Not everyone can work a traditional nine-to-five job, many people want to be their own bosses, and work-place flexibility is high on many people's priorities. That is why one in three workers in the U.S. participates in independent work.⁴⁷ The more control that people have over their work, the more work they perform.⁴⁸ Congress should clarify the test for independent contractor status under the Fair Labor Standards Act, the National Labor Relations Act, and the tax code based on the "common law" test that determines how much control an employer exerts over a worker.
- Eliminate Social Security's retirement earnings test. Social Security's misunderstood earnings test is perceived by workers as a 50 percent tax on their earnings, which causes people to work less, and thus earn less, than they otherwise would. Policymakers should end this paternalistic and economically detrimental policy so that older Americans are not discouraged from working and earning more.
- **Protect the franchising pathway to entrepreneurship.** About 730,000 individually owned franchise operations employ 8.4 million workers across the U.S., but this successful small business model could be upended by the Biden Administration to redefine who is a "joint employer." Congress should codify in law the long-standing precedent, and practical reality, that an individual's employer is the one who hires, oversees, and pays her: the franchise owner.

- **Prioritize workers' choices about unionization.** Congress should prioritize workers' choices and respect unions' resources by simultaneously eliminating forced unionization laws and "exclusive representation" laws (which require unions to represent non-union workers) so that workers do not have to pay for representation they do not want, and unions do not have to use their resources to represent workers who do not pay union dues.⁴⁹
- Enact the Employee Rights Act. This package of labor law modernizations, which incorporates many of the above recommendations, would help to expand employment by protecting existing and expanding work models, while respecting the rights of people to work in the ways that work best for them.⁵⁰
- Repeal the Davis–Bacon Act and end project labor agreement (PLA) requirements in federal construction projects. The Davis– Bacon Act purports to require federal construction contracts to pay the "prevailing wage," but it does so through a non-scientific process that effectively sets inflated union wages as the prevailing wage.⁵¹ PLA requirements generally limit federal construction projects to unionized workers that represent only 14 percent of all construction workers. Congress should repeal these restrictions to allow more construction employment opportunities and to end the practice of penalizing workers and companies that choose self-representation instead of union representation.
- **Expand accessible, affordable childcare**. Childcare is critical for parents of young children who want or need to work, but it needs to be the type of care that parents want. The federal Head Start program for children from lower-income homes has lackluster outcomes and limited hours of operation, which means that it is often not a viable childcare solution for working parents.⁵² Congress should allow parents to use federal childcare subsidies and Head Start funds at a provider of their choice.⁵³
- **Remove barriers to work flexibility.** Congress should enact the Working Families Flexibility Act so that lower-wage workers can choose to accrue paid time off in exchange for overtime work and also remove an unintentional barrier in the Fair Labor Standards Act that makes it harder for businesses to offer childcare benefits.⁵⁴

- Make welfare work-oriented. President Bill Clinton quoted Robert Kennedy when he said: "Work is the meaning of what this country is all about. We need it as individuals, we need to sense it in our fellow citizens and we need it as a society and as a people."⁵⁵ Work is crucial to breaking cycles of poverty and dependence, which is why the primary goal of welfare should be to help individuals and families to thrive by empowering them, through work, to earn a living that allows them to make their own decisions and pursue their own goals. Welfare benefits for work-capable individuals must be tied to work.
- Reduce government spending so inflation does not make workers poorer. The surge in federal government spending over the past two years is undoubtedly fueling inflation, which has resulted in the average worker being \$1,800 poorer despite high wage gains.⁵⁶ The greater the returns to work, the more work that people will do. Congress must immediately reduce spending, starting first with ending recent spending expansions and followed by enacting entitlement reforms so that workers' incomes do not continue to erode through inflation and the higher taxes needed to finance massive debt.

Conclusion

Work is fundamental to American society and to human flourishing. Adam Smith begins *The Wealth of Nations* by describing how the proportion of wealth, or "necessaries and conveniences," that the people of a given nation enjoy must be determined, "first, by the skill, dexterity, and judgment with which its labour is generally applied; and, secondly, by the proportion between the number of those who are employed in useful labour, and that of those who are not so employed."⁵⁷ Policies that promote effective education, foster innovation, and encourage maximum employment are fundamental to societal and individual well-being.

The recent drop in work and labor force participation—particularly among young workers—is troubling. Today's employment gap equals about 2.9 million workers, which is 1.8 percent of the workforce. Job openings, at 11.3 million, remain near record highs, and record percentages of employers report unfilled positions and compensation increases.

The current labor shortage is affecting the entire American economy, including business struggles, shortages of goods and services, disrupted supply chains, high and rising inflation, and rising deficits. Continued low levels of employment will reduce the rate of economic growth, reduce real incomes and output, result in greater dependence on government social programs, require higher levels of taxation, and exacerbate the U.S.'s already precarious fiscal situation.

Easing the labor shortage requires creating an environment in which more Americans want to pursue work and are able to maximize their productive capabilities. Reducing education and skills gaps requires expanding effective and low-cost or no-cost education options by reducing federal interventions in the higher education market and expanding apprenticeship options. The unintended consequences of many COVID-19 policies and federal interventions in the workforce demonstrate that while the temptation for policymakers is always to do more, the best way to increase employment is to remove the barriers that government has already created and to refrain from creating new or expanded regulations and programs that would discourage work.

Rachel Greszler is Senior Research Fellow for Economics, the Budget, and Entitlements in the Grover M. Hermann Center for the Federal Budget at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- This Backgrounder is an update to an ongoing series including: Rachel Greszler, "What Is Happening in This Unprecedented U.S. Labor Market?" Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3677, December 8, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/jobs-and-labor/report/what-happening-unprecedented -us-labor-market, and Rachel Greszler, "What Is Happening in This Unprecedented U.S. Labor Market? February 2022 Update," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3684, February 8, 2022, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2022-02/BG3684.pdf.
- 2. The first two Backgrounders in this series estimated employment gaps—the difference between where employment is and where it would have been without the pandemic—based on a steady-state growth in employment of 80,000 per month, which translates into a monthly percentage increase of 0.00533 percent. However, a flat growth rate does not account for changes in population over time. For example, COVID-19 led to higher death rates, particularly among older Americans, and the fertility rate also declined in 2020 and 2021, leading to a smaller population of workers with young children than would have been the case with consistent growth rates. Therefore, the analysis in this Backgrounder switches to calculating the employment gaps based on the employment-to-population ratios that existed in February 2020 and applies them to the actual populations in each month. The gap equals the difference between actual employment and what employment would have been each month based on the February 2020 employment-to-population ratio.
- 3. The employment-to-population ratio was 61.19 percent in February 2020 and 60.08 percent in May 2022.
- 4. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Job Openings and Labor Turnover Survey," https://www.bls.gov/jlt/ (accessed July 6, 2022).
- 5. R. Jason Faberman, Andreas I. Mueller, and Ayşegül Şahin, "Has the Willingness to Work Fallen During the Covid Pandemic?" National Bureau of Economic Research *Working Paper* No. 29784, February 2022, https://www.nber.org/papers/w29784 (accessed April 5, 2022).
- 6. Harry J. Holzer, R. Glen Hubbard, and Michael R. Strain, "Did Pandemic Unemployment Benefits Reduce Employment? Evidence from Early State-Level Expirations in June 2021," National Bureau of Economic Research *Working Paper* No. 29575, December 2021, https://www.nber.org/papers/w29575 (accessed February 5, 2022).
- 7. Joel Griffith, "Three Things Congress Can Do to Get Serious on Inflation," *The Washington Times*, May 11, 2022, https://www.washingtontimes.com /news/2022/may/11/three-things-congress-can-do-get-serious-inflation/ (accessed June 16, 2022).
- Lynchburg Regional SHRM, "Essential Elements of Employee Retention," October 29, 2017, https://lrshrm.shrm.org/blog/2017/10/essential-elements -employee-retention (accessed January 10, 2022), and Shane McFeely and Ben Wigert, "This Fixable Problem Costs U.S. Businesses \$1 Trillion," Gallup, March 13, 2019, https://www.gallup.com/workplace/247391/fixable-problem-costs-businesses-trillion.aspx (accessed June 22, 2022).
- News release, "New NFIB Report: Industry-Specific Small Business Economic Trends Survey," National Federation of Independent Business, May 18, 2022, https://www.nfib.com/content/press-release/economy/new-nfib-report-industry-specific-small-business-economic-trends-survey/ (accessed June 4, 2022).
- 10. Ibid.
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta, "GDPNow," Center for Quantitative Research, https://www.atlantafed.org/cqer/research/gdpnow?panel=4 (accessed July 7, 2022).
- 13. U.S Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Real Earnings News Release," Table A-1: Current and real (constant 1982–1984 dollars) earnings for all employees on private nonfarm payrolls, seasonally adjusted, December 10, 2021, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/realer.htm (accessed January 13, 2022).
- 14. National Federation of Independent Businesses, "Record High Levels of Small Businesses Continue to Raise Compensation and Post Help Wanted Signs," May 2022 Jobs Report, https://assets.nfib.com/nfibcom/2022-May-Jobs-Report-FINAL.pdf (accessed June 16, 2022).
- 15. Bureau of Labor Statistics Current Population Survey, data available for download at https://www.bls.gov/data/home.htm (accessed June 15, 2022). Except as noted, the data displayed are seasonally adjusted.
- 16. National Student Clearinghouse Research Center, "Current Term Enrollment Estimates Spring 2022," May 26, 2022, https://nscresearchcenter.org /current-term-enrollment-estimates/ (accessed June 27, 2022).
- 17. TRANSFRVR, "Training the Next Generation of Workforce at Mazda Toyota Manufacturing," https://resources.transfrvr.com/training-the-next -generation-of-workforce-at-mazda-toyota-manufacturing (accessed April 5, 2022).
- 18. Bank of America, "Career Development," https://careers.bankofamerica.com/en-us/join-us/career-development (accessed April 5, 2022).
- 19. Podcast with Lorraine Stomski, "Wholesale Upscaling: Walmart's Workforce Value Preposition," Harvard Business School, Managing the Future of Work, May 26, 2022, https://www.hbs.edu/managing-the-future-of-work/podcast/Pages/podcast-details.aspx?episode=23233211 (accessed June 1, 2022).
- 20. Amazon, "Amazon Helps Employees Become Software Engineers in 9 Months," updated February 2, 2022, https://www.aboutamazon.com/news /workplace/amazon-helps-employees-become-software-engineers-in-9-months (accessed March 2, 2022).
- 21. Sonia Malik, "Start on the Path to Lifelong Learning and Employability with IBM," IBM Training and Skills Blog, June 1, 2021, https://www.ibm.com /blogs/ibm-training/start-on-the-path-to-lifelong-learning-and-employability-with-ibm/ (accessed April 11, 2022).

- 22. Amazon, "Amazon Helps Employees Become Software Engineers in 9 Months," and TRANSFRVR, "Training the Next Generation of Workforce at Mazda Toyota Manufacturing."
- 23. Rachel Greszler and John Schoof, "Blanket Loan Forgiveness, Loan Subsidies, and Failed Job-Training Programs Are Not the Answer to Worker Shortages and Inflation," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3707, June 1, 2022, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2022-06/BG3707 _1.pdf.
- 24. Isabel Soto, "Industry Recognized Apprenticeship Programs and the Biden Administration," American Action Forum, April 6, 2021, https://www .americanactionforum.org/insight/industry-recognized-apprenticeship-programs-and-the-biden-administration/ (accessed April 5, 2022).
- 25. Annelies Goger and Chenoah Sinclair, "Apprenticeships Are an Overlooked Solution for Creating More Access to Quality Jobs," Brookings Institution blog, January 27, 2021, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/the-avenue/2021/01/27/apprenticeships-are-an-overlooked-solution-for-creating-more -access-to-quality-jobs/#:-:text=Apprenticeships%2C%20which%20combine%20on-the,%2C%20and%20problem-solving%20skills (accessed April 7, 2022).
- 26. Ibid.
- 27. The White House, "Fact Sheet: Biden Administration to Take Steps to Bolster Registered Apprenticeships," February 17, 2021, https://www.whitehouse .gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/02/17/fact-sheet-biden-administration-to-take-steps-to-bolster-registered-apprenticeships/ (accessed April 8, 2021).
- 28. News release, "Thune, Scott Introduce Legislation to Combat Workforce Challenges," John Thune, U.S. Senator for South Dakota, March 7, 2022, https://www.thune.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/press-releases?ID=EC0FC336-7A34-4B44-BE1E-8D987CA1E7FD (accessed April 7, 2022).
- 29. Based on non-seasonally adjusted data, employment among workers ages 55 to 64 was actually 0.23 percent higher as of May 2022 than it would have been if the employment-to-population ratio for this group had remained constant at the February 2020 level.
- 30. Rachel Greszler, "6 Ways a Union-Backed Bill Will Upend the Job Market," The Daily Signal, February 6, 2020, https://www.dailysignal.com/2020/02 /05/6-ways-a-union-backed-bill-will-upend-the-jobs-market/.
- 31. Rachel Greszler, "The Pandemic Changed How We Work. It's Time for Labor Laws to Change, Too," The Daily Signal, March 22, 2022, https://www. .dailysignal.com/2022/03/22/the-pandemic-changed-how-we-work-its-time-for-labor-laws-to-change-too/.
- 32. Workers are subject to the retirement earnings test if they opt to collect early Social Security retirement benefits between the ages of 62 and their normal retirement age. For workers born in 1960 or later, the normal retirement age is 67. Individuals who elect to collect early retirement benefits receive a reduced benefit amount, structured to result in the same amount of total lifetime Social Security benefits as if they had waited until their normal retirement age to begin collecting benefits.
- 33. The age-based data above and the overall men and overall women statistics come from a larger sample of publicly available data from the Bureau of Labor Statistics' (BLS's) Current Population Survey, whereas the data indicating the presence of children comes from a smaller sample of unpublished data from that same survey. The figures do not add up between the two surveys because the published data reveals a larger overall employment gap, and the employment totals do not add up due to the methodology of holding constant different employment-to-population ratios over time. According to the BLS, the unpublished tabulations are based on a very small number of observations and should be interpreted with extra caution.
- 34. Jason Furman, Melissa Kearney, and Wilson Powell III, "How Much Have Childcare Challenges Slowed the US Jobs Market Recovery?" Peterson Institute for International Economics, May 17, 2021, https://www.piie.com/blogs/realtime-economic-issues-watch/how-much-have-childcare-challenges -slowed-us-jobs-market (accessed June 6, 2022).
- 35. Claudia Goldin, "Understanding the Economic Impact of COVID-19 on Women," National Bureau of Economic Research *Working Paper* No. 29974, April 2022, https://www.nber.org/papers/w29974 (accessed June 6, 2022).
- 36. U.S. Federal Reserve, "Beige Book," October 20, 2021, https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/beigebook202110.htm (accessed June 6, 2022).
- 37. Liz Hamel et al., "KFF COVID-19 Vaccine Monitor: October 2021," Kaiser Family Foundation, October 28, 2021, https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid -19/pollfinding/kff-covid-19-vaccine-monitor-october-2021/ (accessed October 31, 2021).
- 38. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Employment, Hours, and Earnings from the Current Employment Statistics Survey," https://www.bls.gov/data/ (accessed June 3, 2022).
- 39. Greszler and Schoof, "Blanket Loan Forgiveness, Loan Subsidies, and Failed Job-Training Programs Are Not the Answer to Worker Shortages and Inflation.
- 40. Joseph B. Fuller and Matthew Sigelman, "Room to Grow: Identifying New Frontiers for Apprenticeships," Harvard Business School and Burning Glass Technologies, November 2017, https://www.hbs.edu/managing-the-future-of-work/Documents/room-to-grow.pdf (accessed April 7, 2022).
- 41. News release, "Thune, Scott Introduce Legislation to Combat Workforce Challenges."
- 42. Sheena McConnell et al., "Providing Public Workforce Services to Job Seekers: 15-Month Impact Findings on the WIA Adult and Dislocated Worker Programs," Mathematica, May 30, 2016, https://mathematica.org/publications/providing-public-workforce-services-to-job-seekers-15-month -impactfindings-on-the-wia-adult (accessed April 4, 2022).

- 43. David B. Muhlhausen, "Job Corps: An Unfailing Record of Failure," Heritage Foundation *WebMemo* No. 2423, May 5, 2009, https://www.heritage.org /jobsand-labor/report/job-corps-unfailing-record-failure.
- 44. In the case of federal job-training programs used as part of work requirements in means-tested aid programs, such as Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), food stamps, and housing, Congress should apply a pay-for-outcomes model. See Leslie Ford and Robert Rector, "Pay-for-Outcomes: Transforming Federal Social Programs to Expand Individual Well-Being," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3550, November 5, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-11/BG3550.pdf.
- 45. Adam N. Michel, "The Tax Cuts and Jobs Act: 12 Myths Debunked," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3600, March 23, 2021, https://www .heritage.org/taxes/report/the-tax-cuts-and-jobs-act-12-myths-debunked.
- 46. Matthew D. Dickerson, "President Biden's Corporate Tax Increase Would Reduce Wages, Harm Economic Growth, and Make America Less Competitive," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3611, April 20. 2021, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2021-04/BG3611.pdf.
- Adam Ozimek, "Freelance Forward Economists Report," commissioned by Upwork, 2021, https://www.upwork.com/research/freelance-forward-2021 #:-:text=Upwork%E2%80%99s%202021%20Freelance%20Forward%20survey%20confirms%20the%20finding.,the%20eight%20years%20that%20we %20have%20been%20surveying.?msclkid=af38e75aa94311eca0aa2072597d624b (accessed May 3, 2022).
- Rachel Greszler, "The Value of Flexible Work Is Higher Than You Think," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 3246, September 15, 2017, https:// www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2017-09/BG3246.pdf.
- 49. Rachel Greszler, "How Voluntary Labor Organizations Can Help Employees and Employees," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 6011, September 14, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-09/IB6011.pdf.
- 50. Greszler, "The Pandemic Changed How We Work. It's Time for Labor Laws to Change, Too."
- 51. Rachel Greszler, "Why Congress Must 'Cancel' the Davis–Bacon Act," *The Washington Times*, April 5, 2021, https://www.washingtontimes.com/news /2021/apr/5/why-congress-must-cancel-the-davis-bacon-act/ (accessed January 10, 2022).
- 52. Lindsey M. Burke, "Federal Early Childhood Education, Care Doesn't Benefit Kids. Here Are the Facts," Heritage Foundation Commentary, February 19, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/education/commentary/federal-early-childhood-education-care-doesnt-benefit-kids-here-are-the-facts.
- 53. Rachel Greszler and Lindsey M. Burke, "Rethinking Early Childhood Education and Childcare in the COVID-19 Era," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3533, September 30, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-09/BG3533.pdf.
- 54. Under the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), employers who provide any kind of onsite childcare or childcare subsidies must include the value of those benefits in employees' "regular rate" of pay calculations. This complicates and increases costs when workers who receive hourly wages work overtime because, instead of just paying the worker 1.5 times the wage, employers have to add on 1.5 times the hourly value of any childcare subsidy, even though those subsidies are usually fixed benefits. Policymakers should exclude childcare benefits from the "regular rate" of pay calculations, just as the law already excludes similar benefits, such as retirement contributions, and accident, health, and life insurance benefits. This would particularly benefit lower-income to middle-income workers who are more likely to receive hourly wages.
- 55. "Pres. Clinton Signing Welfare Reform (1996)," Hashcut, video, https://www.hashcut.com/v/xCN5kuu (accessed October 22, 2021).
- 56. Joel Griffith, "Three Things Congress Can Do to Get Serious on Inflation," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, May 16, 2022, https://www.heritage.org /budget-and-spending/commentary/three-things-congress-can-do-get-serious-inflation.
- 57. Adam Smith, *The Wealth of Nations*, 1776, https://eet.pixel-online.org/files/etranslation/original/The%20Wealth%20of%20Nations.pdf (accessed June 28, 2022).